
 

 

Minutes 
SOUTH BAY CITIES  
SERVICE COUNCIL 
Regular Meeting  

Friday, February 9, 2018 
9:30 AM 

 

Inglewood City Hall 
Conference Room A 
One Manchester Blvd. 
Inglewood, CA  90301 

  

  
All Metro meetings are held in ADA accessible facilities. Meeting location served by Metro 
Lines: 40, 111, 115, 212/312, and Rapid Line 740. 
 

Called to Order at 9:30am   
Council Members: 
Ralph Franklin, Chair 
Ernie Crespo 
Charles M. Deemer 
Luis Duran 
Elaine Jeng 
Meighan Langlois 
Roye Love 
Dan Medina 
 

Officers: 
Gary Spivack, Deputy Executive Officer 
Scott Greene, Transportation Planning Mgr. 
Mark Dierking, Community Relations Manager 
Dolores Ramos, Council Admin Analyst 
Kelly Blanton, Transportation Associate 
Pamela del Valle, Transportation Associate 

  

For Metro information in English, please call the following phone number: 213-922-1282. 
 

Para más información de Metro en español, por favor llame al número que aparece a 
continuación: 213-922-1282 
 

Մետրոյի մասին հայերեն լեզվով տեղեկություններ ստանալու համար, խնդրում ենք 
զանգահարել այս հեռախոսահամարով՝ 323-466-3876 
 

Для получения информации о Metro на русском языке, пожалуйста, позвоните по указанному 
ниже телефонному номеру: 323-466-3876 
 

需要都会运输局的（语言名称）资料, 请拨打以下电话号码: 323-466-3876 
 

Metroに関する日本語での情報は、以下の電話番号でお問い合わせください：323-466-3876 
 

สําหรับข้อมลูเก่ียวกบัรถโดยสารเมโทรเป็นภาษา [ไทย] กรุณาติดต่อท่ีหมายเลขโทรศพัท์ด้านล่าง: 
323-466-3876 
 

េដើម្បនិយជមមអ�កបកែ្ប Metro ម� ក� សូមទូរស័ព�តមេលខ 323.466.3876។ 
 

메트로(Metro) 정보를 [한국어]로 알아보시려면, 아래 번호로 전화하십시오: 323-466-3876 
 

Để biết thông tin về Metro bằng tiếng Việt, vui lòng gọi số điện thoại dưới đây: 323-466-3876 
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1. PLEDGE of Allegiance 
 
 

2. ROLL Called and Introductions Made 
 
 

3. SAFETY Tip, Gary Spivack, Deputy Executive Officer 
 
Always look before you step off the curb or intend to enter the boarding zone.  
 
 

4. APPROVED Minutes from January 12, 2018 Meeting, Councilmembers  
 
 

5. RECEIVED Presentation on New Fare Subsidy Program – LIFE, Armineh Saint, Senior 
Transportation Planning Manager 
 
The Low Income Fare Is Easy (LIFE) program combines two current programs, Immediate 
Needs (INTP) and Rider Relief into one for simplicity for the rider. The new subsidy 
increased from $10 to $24 for regular fare with the addition of Measure M funds. To receive 
these funds, a rider must be below poverty level and not receive a subsidy from their city or 
another organization. The coupons can be used to purchase a Metro or municipal pass. 
 
Councilmember Langlois asked how many participants the program currently has, and how 
many additional ones are expected to join. Ms. Saint replied that there are approximately 
35,000 currently enrolled in the program. They estimate that it will grow to around 55,000. 
The program just moved to a centralized database of all participants enrolled through the 
partner agencies. The number is a little lower as people were agency-hopping to collect 
multiple coupon books, so anticipated numbers may be a little lower as the centralized 
database will prevent that from happening.  
 
Councilmember Langlois asked if all agencies participation is being assumed by Metro. Ms. 
Saint replied that they are not; the agencies are still enrolling participants, but they're 
inputting the data into a centralized database.  
 
Councilmember Love asked about the budget and program differences between Rider Relief 
and INTP. Ms. Saint replied that LIFE, previously known as Rider Relief, has a budget of 
$7.6M; INTP has a $5 million budget and 540 agencies that distribute tokens and taxi 
coupons to low income individuals to provide transportation to shelter, non-emergency 
appointments, or other needs to help them to self-sufficiency. These agencies will be 
connected through the LIFE database so that they can connect with the entire network of 
service providers. 
 
Chair Franklin asked what public outreach efforts were used. Ms. Saint replied that an 
extensive marketing campaign started before January 1. Metro used a consultant to make 
sure all low-income areas were targeted. Materials include distribution of car cards and 
brochures on Metro and participating operator transit agency vehicles. Participating agency 
partners also received take ones. The program was also advertised on all Metro social media 
channels and via billboards in low income areas. Metro has already received 1,200 emails in 
response. Chair Franklin noted that chambers of commerce and churches were not 
mentioned, and that he has never seen the take-ones on the buses. Ms. Saint replied that the 
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540 partner agencies include churches and other social service organizations. The car cards 
and take ones are being placed not just on Metro buses but also on partner agency buses 
including LADOT, Santa Monica Big Blue Bus, and Norwalk Transit, among others.  
 
Will commented that he personally attempted to assist a friend to sign up for the program. It 
took a long time to find the information on how to enroll on the website. Then when they 
called, they found out that they have to set up an appointment. The process is extremely 
complex as opposed to the U-Pass program and is so complex that most people can't deal 
with it. He understands there may be a comprehensive vision about making sure funds go to 
help people in need, but to do that, the process should be made as easy as possible.  
 
Chair Franklin requested that staff provide a list of agencies in the region and additional 
information about the application process and where South Bay residents should call. 
 
Councilmember Love asked how long the programs have been in existence. Ms. Saint 
replied that Rider Relief since 2007, and the INTP since 1992. Metro has had problems 
enrolling agencies to provide the program, as there is no immediate payoff for them. South 
Bay patrons can call FAME, who then refers the individual to the nearest agency for 
assistance. They advise clients to have their TAP card, a state ID, and proof of income to sign 
up for the program. At their appointment to be qualified for the program, they are given 
their coupons for that cycle.  
 
Chair Franklin requested a program update be brought to the Council in June or July, and 
that it include a chart showing which low income areas were targeted for outreach. Ms. Saint 
replied that Census data identified low income areas to target outreach. The program plans 
to compare where enrollees reside to the areas where outreach was targeted.  
 
Councilmember Love asked how many languages the brochures are available in. Ms. Saint 
replied that they are available in 10 languages: Korean, Chinese, Japanese, Russian, Thai, 
Armenian, Spanish, English, Cambodian, and Vietnamese.  
 
Councilmember Love asked that the Council be provided with take ones to assist with 
distribution, and asked if there are program promotional materials that are region-specific. 
Ms. Saint replied that the materials list regional information instead of the area agencies and 
contact because the participating agencies would be inundated with requests and they don't 
have the infrastructure to serve everyone who calls them. Some of the participating agencies 
only serve their own clients.  
 
Councilmember Jeng asked if people will have to go through an administrator when TAP 
integration is complete. Ms. Saint replied that they would go through the qualifying process 
once per year, and then the discount would be applied to their cards when they go online to 
taptogo.net to purchase a pass. The transition is anticipated to occur late summer to early fall 
this year. In addition to TAP having to change their process, TAP will also process with third 
party vendors who have to implement the changes as well. They need to be able to know 
which vendors can issue fare media directly. 
 
Mr. Spivack added that in general, LIFE is a limited program with only $13 million in 
funding. The program works through these agencies to primarily to serve their clients, not 
necessarily a general public program. Participants have to be registered in the program, then 
the TAP system will recognize their eligibility and provide authorization for the lower fare.  
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Councilmember Crespo commented that Gardena considered joining the program, but they 
do not offer monthly passes. 
 
 

6. RECEIVED Bike/Bus Interface Study Overview, Lia Yim, Active Transportation Planning 
Manager, Jeremiah LaRose, Consultant, Fehr & Peers 

 
Metro‘s Bike/Bus Interface Study consists of research on best practices, reviewing current 
literature, conducting a before and after analyses of 15 L.A. County corridors, creating a 
training guidance for both operators and bicyclists, and creating a bike/bus roadway design 
guidebook. The Study was led by a working group comprised of stakeholders including 
planning staff, transit operators, engineering staff, and bicycle education and outreach 
groups. Metro staff opened the discussion with comparisons to other cities like Philadelphia, 
Seattle, and San Francisco to learn from their best practices. City planners/engineers, bus 
operators and bicyclists were also interviewed and surveyed for input and outreach.  
 
Fifteen corridors where infrastructure such as standard bike lanes, buffered bike lanes, 
separated bikeways, and shared bus/bike lanes (bus only lanes) were studied to see the 
impact the interface had on the corridor. Study metrics include corridor volume, transit 
ridership, bus, vehicle and bicyclist behavior, bus operations, and collisions by mode. Study 
findings show that bicycling has increased on all study corridors, and the addition of bike 
facilities improved safety and standardized riding behavior. There was no correlation 
between bus frequency and bicycling activity, and bus performance was generally 
unchanged. Helping bus operators understand a bicyclist’s perspective and vice versa is 
significant in the training and educational aspect. 
 
The design guide provides eight recommendations on bike-bus interaction at stops, 
intersections, and corridors that respond to gaps in existing guidelines, and are supported by 
the corridor analysis, including outreach and stakeholder engagement. 
 
Councilmember Langlois commented that she recently attended the Aviation Bl Living 
Streets workshop and asked if Metro is involved in any of those discussions. Guidelines are 
being developed as part of the project, and the Beach Cities Health District is involved. Has 
this project been made aware of the roadway design guidelines from this study? 
Councilmember Langlois noted that these policies are also not consistent across cities. Ms. 
Yim replied that she has not been involved, but consistency across cities was exactly the 
intent of the prepared design guidelines. She will reach out to those communities to notify 
them about the guidance document and hopefully they can include it in their work. 
 
Councilmember Deemer asked what the differences are between bike paths vs. routes. Ms. 
Yim explained that bike paths are separate from the road; standard bike lanes are lanes 
directly adjacent to motorist traffic. Sharrows are bike routes on roads in a space shared by 
bikes and motorists.  
 
Councilmember Deemer asked if there has been more interest from particular cities or other 
parts of the county. Ms. Yim replied that ultimately cities own their right-of-way; it is their 
prerogative to make it a priority. The study merely provides some guidance framework. 
 
Councilmember Deemer asked how long the study was conducted for. Mr. LaRose replied 
that data was gathered for approximately a year before and a year after the bikeway was 
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implemented. Crash data was collected 2 years prior and following. Bikeways were all 
installed prior to the initiation of the study, so some of the data dates back to 2009. 
 
Councilmember Deemer asked how they found the bike focus groups and if there are plans 
to complete a follow up study in 2-3 years. Ms. Yim replied that Metro worked with a 
consultant to identify the groups. Mr. LaRose added that there were five geographically 
distributed focus groups. Participation was solicited through organizations such as LA 
County Bicycle Coalitions and neighborhood coalitions. There are no plans for follow up 
studies; they did suggest that cities conduct their own follow up to see how any changes are 
working, but that would be specific to those corridors and the changes they implemented. 
 
Councilmember Jeng asked if data was collected on the general purpose lanes and impacts 
to travel time of vehicles vs. buses. Ms. Yim replied that they did try to take a snapshot of 
corridor conditions, which included average daily speeds and average daily traffic for each of 
the corridors.  
 
Councilmember Jeng noted that parking was removed from Reseda Blvd. to install bike 
lanes and asked if impacts of removing parking were studied. Ms. Yim replied that business 
impacts were not studied; the study was more about transportation.  
 
Councilmember Jeng encouraged the group to see if the standards could be incorporated 
into other guidance documents such as those used by Caltrans. Ms. Yim replied that 
although the study was intended for LA County; staff has presented the study process and 
recommendations to APTA (American Public Transportation Association), TRB 
(Transportation Research Board), ITE (Institute of Transportation Engineers), and similar 
organizations, so there is widespread knowledge of the study and they are hopeful that the 
guidelines have more widespread adoption.  
 
Councilmember Crespo asked if the study looked at accident data between buses and bikes 
for all corridors. Ms. Yim replied that the study did include collision analysis of all modes of 
transportation. It also identifies how severe the collisions were.  
 
Councilmember Crespo asked if the study is being used as a tool to train operators. He 
would like to see hands on training materials developed to educate operators on specifics on 
how to avoid collisions. He sees a lot of near misses that are not reported as accidents. Ms. 
Yim replied that near misses were hard to capture. The guidance does provide information 
and there is a program called Bicycle Friendly Drivers that provides a curriculum; she can 
provide additional information.  
 
Chair Franklin asked if the study is being shared with municipal operators and cycling 
groups. Ms. Yim replied that both municipal operators and major bicycling groups are being 
made aware as the documents are finalized. Metro is developing a new bike curriculum that 
will include bike-bus interaction. Classes will be offered around LA County that include the 
information.  
 
Will commented that the study seemed to be well executed and asked how much it cost. Ms. 
Yim replied that approximately $400,000 spent on the consultants who assisted with the 
study. Will asked if that includes Metro staff hours. Ms. Yim replied that Metro planning 
staff was involved but she did not know the cost. Will requested that the information be 
provided if possible.  
 



South Bay Cities Service Council February 9, 2018 Minutes 6 

7. RECEIVED FY18 Q2 Station Evaluation Report, Pamela del Valle, Transportation Associate 
 
Councilmember Jeng- thinks station cleanliness is an easy way to help people want to ride; 
she knows Metro is often dependent on local agencies which can be difficult. She suggested 
that Metro request that agencies install larger trash bins at locations where trash is an issue. 
She thanked staff for paying attention to the finer details, and noted that while it is often not 
noticed by the public, it is important work.  
 
Mr. Crespo thanked Ms. del Valle for making the South Bay Galleria operator restrooms a 
priority and asked her to continue to follow up to see how Redondo Beach is going to 
address concerns at that location. 
 
Councilmember Deemer asked how lack of attention is defined and what sacrificial film is. 
Ms. del Valle replied that lack of attention can be indicated by the frequency and amount of 
trash presence. Sacrificial film is applied to metal and glass surfaces to prevent permanent 
damage from etching and graffiti. 
 
Chair Franklin stated he would follow up with Ms. del Valle regarding Inglewood Transit 
Center. Unfortunately the city is dealing with an influx of homeless encampments which 
may be a contributing factor. The trash is emptied daily but the frequency may need to be 
increased.  
 
Wayne Wright submitted comments two months ago about conditions at Hawthorne Green 
Line Station. Metro needs to look at the gates; people are walking through them and some 
don't work. The bridge also has issues. He would like to see it improved and added to the 
inspection list.  
 
 

8. RECEIVED Report on Regional Service Performance, Gary Spivack, Deputy Executive 
Officer 
 
• An older adult pop up will be held February 12 at noon in Hawthorne  
• Green Line Station closure replacement shuttles have been in operation for 2 weeks. 

Staff has been present to help orient customers. Additional service was allocated with 
articulated buses to help handle the loads. Some modifications have been made and the 
service appears to be going smoothly. Line 625 which serves the back of LAX was 
extended and is picking up lots of additional riders. There are 8 weeks left to go. 

 
Councilmember Jeng suggested that the consistently highest scoring stations could be taken 
off the inspection list and replaced with another station needing attention. Mr. Spivack 
replied that it could be done. The concept is to provide continuity and that wouldn’t 
necessarily be accurate quarter to quarter if staff changed the composition of stations 
inspected. Councilmember Jeng replied that longitudinal inspections every 6 months could 
be considered. Mr. Spivack replied that we will consider making changes at the next fiscal 
year. 
 
Councilmember Langlois shared that the airport added scannable codes that allow people to 
immediately report restrooms that need attention. It would require a lot of coordination 
between local municipalities to do something like that across the Metro system, but it has 
helped the airport significantly.  
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Councilmember Deemer asked for information on annual ridership trends.  
 
 

9. Council Member Comments and Line Rides 
 
On 2/1/2018, Councilmember Medina boarded Silver Line Bus #8396 at Harbor Gateway 
9:17am. He alighted at 7th/Figueroa at 9:40am. The bus was clean and stocked with 
brochures but had no trash bags. The operator was on top of fare evasion, promoting 
payment of fare as people boarded. Four people attempted to board without paying and 3 
ended up getting off the bus for lack of payment. The bus was clean and stocked with 
brochures but had no trash bags. He boarded Bus #8367 with Operator 9344 at 2:38pm at 
7th/Flower for his return trip. He requested a commendation be submitted for the operator 
who was very friendly; she gave a weather report for each stop and waived to every bus driver 
going the opposite way. The bus was crowded and all patrons were watching her. As patrons 
alighted, she politely asked them to exit from rear entrance.  
 
On 2/2/2018, Councilmember Langlois boarded Green Line car 201B at Hawthorne/Lennox 
from the east plaza. The train was delayed, and she thinks it was because the operator was 
late as they rushed onto the train with a soda in hand. There was a lot of metro staff available 
on east plaza answering questions, and lots of custodial work going on. The AC wasn’t 
working in the car. The turnstiles on that day were heavily monitored. She then boarded 
Silver Line bus #8363 at Harbor Station at 12:32pm. The bus was very crowded. There were 
plenty of trash bags. She couldn't hear the stop announcements because someone in the 
back was playing their music. She did observe someone trying to board without fare that was 
turned away. She thanked Metro for the efforts to assist patrons at Hawthorne /Lennox 
Station.  
 
On 1/12/2018, Councilmember Deemer boarded Line 115, bus #8641 with Operator #28874 
to Norwalk Green Line Station. The bus was slightly behind schedule. The headsign was 
correct, there were no passups, the AC worked, there was no graffiti, and plenty of trash 
bags. The operator gave connection info and the auto annunciator was working. At 
Broadway, another Operator #89270 took over. The bus had Line 115 and Green Line service 
change take ones. The bus was clean and 3/4 full throughout the trip. He noted 25 TAP, 17 
cash, and 5 no fare payments with the first operator, and 29 TAP, 21 cash, and 9 no fare 
payments with the second.  
 
On 2/9/2018, he boarded Line 40 with Operator #80911 at Artesia/Kingsdale at 8:24am. He 
alighted at La Brea/Manchester at 9:04am, slightly behind schedule. The headsign was 
correct, there no passups and no graffiti. The automated annunciator was working so the 
operator gave no information. There were brochures for Lines 40, 204, and the Green Line 
station closures in the rack. He noted that while waiting for a Torrance Transit bus at 
Carson/Vermont, a gentleman in a wheelchair told him that he has problems accessing the 
elevator to the Silver Line at that location as the homeless are occupying them. The man has 
contacted Metro twice, and asked who is responsible for security at that station. Mr. Spivack 
replied that he would notify the appropriate staff. 
 
On 2/6/2018, Councilmember Love boarded Line 60 with Operator #70403 at Long Beach 
Blvd/Temple St in Compton. The bus was on time, and fairly clean, the headsign was 
correct, and the auto annunciator worked. The driver appeared professional and was 
courteous. The bus traveled at a safe speed and was not crowded. He observed no fare 
evasions, but there was a strong odor in the bus, likely from the many people who appeared 
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to be homeless on board and there were many camped out at the stop where he boarded. 
There are a number of homeless loitering at the stop where he boarded. 
 
On 1/22/2018, Chair Franklin boarded Line 212 bus #5733 at La Brea/Plymouth at 8:58am 
with Operator #28768. The operator called every stop and landmarks; it was a very pleasant 
ride. The bus had trash bags. He boarded the same bus for his return trip at 4:22pm with 
Operator #84398. He witnessed two fare evasions; he heard the operator tell one of them, 
“Didn't I just give you a ride?” The patron responded that now she had to go home. He 
requested an update on efforts to reduce fare evasion. The City of Inglewood held a town hall 
meeting on 1/24/2018; information regarding the Green Line station closures was 
distributed and comments were made in the talking points. The town hall meeting is also 
being aired on Spectrum and is available on the City of Inglewood website. 
 
Councilmember Deemer distributed the response he received from the TAP Department 
regarding the program.  
 
 

10. PUBLIC Comments for Items not on the Agenda 
 
Chair Franklin noted that the Council is in receipt of public comments submitted by former 
Westside Central Service Council Member Dr. Randal Henry regarding the recent incident 
when a young woman was removed from a Red Line train by an LAPD officer.  
 
Wayne Wright commented that he is glad the temporary shuttles are available at Hawthorne 
but he is concerned about BBB; those operators lay over on the east side of Hawthorne Blvd. 
which poses problem with the Green Line shuttle buses as well as the Rapid Line 740. Lines 
40, 126, 212 layovers are not affected, but because BBB uses 40 and 60 ft buses, they’re 
taking a lot of space.  
 
Will challenged the Council to figure out how to apply to the Rider Relief program to see 
how far they would have to travel and how long it would take them to get there on Metro. 
The program is advertised on Metro’s front web page, but the way it was presented, it is not 
a public program, but instead is for agencies to make sure they get the benefit and dole it 
out. If there are limited funds, the difficulty of the process is a great way to limit 
participation. He encouraged the Council to find out how much it would cost to make the 
program easily available.  
 
 
ADJOURNED at 11:44 
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